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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:05 p.m. on Tuesday, October 11, 2005, in Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum).

Members Present:  Backues, Bliven, Bruce, Butler, Cheyne, Coffey, Dunk, Eichstedt, Fulgham, Green, Haag, Heckman, Larson, MacConnie, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Riordan, Sanford, Schwetman, Shellhase, Snow, Varkey, Vrem, Wieand, Yarnall. 
Members Absent:  Alvarado, Holschuh, Kornreich, Richmond, Roberts, Thobaben, Vellanoweth, 
Proxies:  Hyland for Owens.
Guests: Ken Ayoob, Steve Smith, Lesley Farrar, Paul Mann, Bob Snyder, Colleen Mullery, Susan Higgins, Dale Oliver.
Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of September 27, 2005
M/S/P (Backues/Larson) to approve the minutes from the meeting of September 27, 2005 as corrected.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair
Chair Mortazavi requested that Senators arrive at the Senate meeting a few minutes prior to 4 p.m., so that the meeting can begin promptly at 4 p.m.  Senators were also asked to speak loudly and clearly in order to be heard by all and to be heard on the meeting tape.

Chair Mortazavi attended a meeting of campus senate chairs on October 5 in San Francisco.  Sessions included an introduction to the operations of the Statewide Academic Senate and a joint meeting with Provosts to discuss campuses responses to the 22 points on facilitating graduation from the C.O.  HSU’s FIGS and TRIGS programs were considered to be one of the best practices.
Nominations for the CSU-wide Wang Family Excellence Awards are being solicited from campuses.  Names are to be forwarded by February 23, 2005.
Student Trustee Corey Jackson will be on campus this week and members of the Senate Executive Committee will meet with him on Friday afternoon.  

Proxies were announced.

Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members

Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair Green):  The committee has two resolutions on today’s agenda and is also working on Appendix J.  The resolution on the inclusion of mentoring in Appendix J (#05-05/06-EX) will be brought back after further information from the Chancellor’s Office is obtained.
Student Affairs Committee (Chair Moyer):  The committee has a resolution on today’s agenda and shortly will bringing a supporting resolution on behalf of the Course Evaluation Subcommittee.

Senate Finance Committee (Chair Larson):  The University Budget Committee is meeting for the first time this Friday (Oct. 14).
CSU Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  Senator Cheyne recently attended interim committee meetings in San Francisco, in preparation for the November plenary session.

At that point she will send out a more detailed written report on the issues being addressed by the CSU Statewide Senate.
California Faculty Association (Chapter President Meiggs):  Unit 3 employees should receive a retroactive gsi of 3.5% in mid-October; it will show up in pay warrants on November 1.  At the upcoming BOT meeting on October 27, the Trustees will be adopting the 06/07 budget proposals to send to the State Department of Finance.  CFA is requesting that the CSU make a budget request that reflects the true needs of the CSU rather than relying strictly on the compact.

Associated Students (Student Representative Backues):  A.S. is working on voter registration drives.  It passed two resolutions in opposition to Prop 75 and Prop 76, and strongly urges all academic senates to do the same.

Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  The WASC proposal will be sent in on Friday, October 14.  On October 21, the Provost will be meeting with department chairs.  The search committee for the College of Arts, Humanities, and Social Sciences Dean position has been formed and will be meeting shortly.
Student Affairs (Vice President Butler):  There were many events held this past weekend for parents/homecoming weekend.  Approximately 400 parents and family members attended.  A reception was held for parents who participate in a campus parents’ listserv, providing an opportunity for them to meet.  The week of October 19 will be Alcohol Awareness Week and several programs are planned for the campus.  A number of welcoming receptions are being scheduled by students for several culture-based student communities.

University Advancement (Vice President Nordstrom):  The governor signed the affinity bill which allows alumni associations to sell credit cards, etc.  Thanks were extended to all who participated in the recent Paddlefest event.

Old Business

1.
Resolution on the Recommendations of the Family Friendly Task Force 


(#06-05/06-SA)

M/S (Moyer/Yarnall) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on the Recommendations of the Family Friendly Task Force

#06-05/06-SA – October 11, 2005

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University expresses

appreciation of the work done by the Family Friendly Task Force in the completion of their report and recommendations, and be it further

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University applauds 

the spirit of the recommendations of the Family Friendly Task Force (see attached), and be it further

RESOLVED:
That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University encourages the President to seek consultation with and/or proposals from groups that would be directly involved in the possible implementation of the various recommendations.

RATIONALE:  The report of the Family Friendly Task Force includes recommendations and supporting documentation that clearly suggest directions for Humboldt State University that would help to create a more family friendly learning and working community environment. In reviewing these recommendations, it becomes apparent that the implementation of the recommendations would involve analysis of current practices/situations, evaluation of options, and development of plans and proposals by a number of different units on the campus.  These include but are not limited to Physical Plant, Human Resources, the Children’s Center and Child Development Lab, various academic departments including possibly Education, Health and Physical Education, Child Development, Social Work and other, Administrators and Department Chairpersons and Supervisors.  Adoption of the specific recommendations 

provided in the report is complicated by the fact that some of the recommendations are worded in ways that could easily lead to misinterpretations of current practices or are potentially overly prescriptive in their approach to addressing particular problems. The spirit of therecommendations is important and should be actively pursued, but the units and individuals involved in implementing strategies to address the issues raised by the recommendations need to be given a leadership role in proposing effective solutions.

Discussion of Resolution #06-05/06-SA:

· This is very important in terms of being able to hire and keep new faculty.  Young faculty members need support as they are beginning their careers.  The third recommendation listed under “Child/Elder/Family Care” was noted as being especially important:  “Provide onsite child care/preschool for faculty and staff as well as expand student childcare facilities”.  Evidence from industry and elsewhere shows that if parents have ready access to their children during the workday, they are better employees, there is less turnover, fewer sick days are used, etc.  

· Recommendation #7, under “Child/Elder/Family Care” should also be considered to prevent loss of good faculty.  It was suggested that the possibility of offering tenure for less than full-time employment and/or job sharing might be a solution for keeping good faculty who have spouses seeking employment locally as well.    
· It was suggested that for all future planning there be consideration of and inclusion of family friendly space for staff, faculty, and students.

· One of the issues missing from the recommendations is the internal culture of the university and the fact that it is not always family friendly.  Expectations are often too high and are antithetical to solid family life.  It may not be intentional, but it exists and the campus community needs to be aware of it.
Voting on the Resolution on the Recommendations of the Family Friendly Task Force (#06-05/06-SA) occurred and PASSED with 2 No votes and 1 Abstention.

2.
Discussion of Academic Affairs Budget [handout in packet] - (Provost 


Vrem)
A two-page handout was reviewed.  The page titled “Divisional Changes, comparison of Original Budgets” is a slide from the President’s presentation to the Senate on the budget, on September 13, 2005.  There was concern, at the College level, that the information, as presented, may not have been fully understood, and so the page of the handout titled “Comparison of Funding Available to Colleges for Salaries and Operating Expense” is a spreadsheet developed to more fully explain budget changes and comparisons.  
In the tables on the Academic Year Allocations, the “Spring Augment” represents what was added to the budget (one-time allocation) when it became available for use (i.e., it was not originally included in the 04/05 budget).  SSI increases that were not in the original base budget, but were added last year to the base are also reflected.  The total is the amount that was actually available to the Colleges last year (04/05) for salaries and OE.

AY 05/06 allocations include a Spring Augment, which is a base budget allocation (rather than a one-time allocation).  The net change total ends up being ca. $1.4 million less in salaries and OE.  
The increase for summer reflected in the third table applies only to summer, and is not available for the academic year.
New Business

TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 p.m.

3.
Summation of SEE Action Team Recommendations [handout in packet] – 
Ken Ayoob

Professor Ken Ayoob, Co-Chair of the Strategic Enrollment Effort (SEE) Advisory Group, shared information on the progress of the group.  All of the reports of the SEE Action Teams are available on the web at:  http://www.humboldt.edu/~hsupres/SEE/index.html.
The Advisory Group is working on reconciling all of the reports and recommendations.  A series of specific recommendations will be forwarded to the President and the University Executive Committee.  
Several of the recommendations made by Noel-Levitz and also identified by action teams are already being implemented, such as creation of new brochures, identification of key messages for use in materials, and work on improving advising.  
The Advisory Group will also be forwarding suggestions for a succeeding enrollment management oversight group and what it might look like, to ensure that the effort will keep going.

Questions:

It was noted that no involvement of emeritus faculty is included in the recommendations listed on the handout.  An important way of getting students to enroll is to talk to them one on one.  Emeritus faculty know their departments; there are volunteers willing to talk with prospective students and they would be a great resource to capitalize on.  The suggestion will be passed along to the committee.
The Noel-Levitz report was concerned about Humboldt’s lack of name recognition; but there doesn’t seem to be anything specifically addressed in this list of recommendations.  One of the recommendations from the Marketing and Messaging Action Team specifically concerned this ~ but is not in the list of recommendations handed out.  It was noted that the list is a “shorthand” list and there are more recommendations in the full lists on the web page.  
Several specific approaches are addressed; is a television commercial being considered?  It was noted that College of the Redwoods advertises this way.  It is very expensive to do and the raises the question of where would it be aired (southern California?, northern California?, etc.)  Since many people watch tv, it probably would be cost effective.

The College of Natural Resources and Sciences is sending FERP faculty on recruiting trips.  It was suggested that Emeritus and FERP faculty be included in the recommendation to use alumni in the recruitment effort.  It was noted that some information from recruiting efforts is not being shared with departments.  If departments have this information, it might be possible to double success in recruitment.
It was recognized that there are leadership and structural problems resulting in lack of communication on campus.  There will be strong recommendations made to attempt to resolve this situation.  It was also noted that automatic emails, written by the departments, are generated and sent to prospective students based on indications of interest; which departments may not be aware of.
The Office of Institutional Research needs more personnel to help in the endeavor of managing and maintaining data that is collected.  The campus collects a lot of data, but analysis of the data is lacking.  This will be high priority in the recommendations.

There are two recommendations for new administrative positions; a director of marketing and a “retention czar”.  Concern was expressed that individuals in these positions would eventually want to become associate vice presidents, etc. and that the campus does not need any more vice presidents. 

These positions are being considered; but may not necessarily have to be created as new positions, i.e., existing staff resources may be re-directed to these needs.  
Clarification was requested on a statement by Noel-Levitz in the long-term recommendations.  The idea put forward is to re-package department titles to make it clear what is actually available, in terms of career opportunities, in the department.  Research has shown that students, and especially parents of students are very concerned about educational outcomes and career opportunities.  For example, students interested in pre-med may not immediately see a pre-med program at HSU; stronger connections need to be made between potential careers and the degree programs that exist.  The team is not advocating re-naming departments; just offering clearer information so that students who inquire with occupational goals in mind are able to find what they need.
In regard to tv commercials, it was noted that Eureka Adult School is advertising at the local movie theaters in the form of a movie trailer.

The summary list of recommendations is devoid of conversations that revolved around recruiting and retaining students, faculty, and staff of color.  Will the Advisory Group have more discussion about diversity issues?  A conscious decision was made not to have a separate diversity action team, but to incorporate diversity issues across the board.  Looking back, there probably should have been more done specifically with diversity issues.  The SEE Advisory Group is discussing and considering making more specific recommendations on diversity.
Two recommendations for consideration were offered: 1) providing all alumni with a special email address, for example:  [name]@alumni.humboldt.edu  and 2) in terms of name recognition, there is a lot of scholarly work that comes out of the university that doesn’t appear in the media across the state.  It would be nice for prospective students/parents to see this kind of news about HSU.
It is difficult to get this kind of information published without a news hook, i.e., it needs to be translated into laypersons language and tied to an event.  As a consequence of HSU’s serious deficiency in name recognition, the media does not know who Humboldt State University is, and it is difficult to sell our “newsworthiness”, even in northern California.
There is a recommendation for a campus visitation program with 45 minute mini-classes.  Some schools offer programs where prospective students are actually housed in the dorms and are able to sit in on a real class.  
Given HSU’s limited financial resources, money should be invested in lower tier graphic and web people, rather than putting money into upper tier management.

Additional comments may be mailed to Ken Ayoob or to the SEE Advisory Group.

4.
Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2714-05/FA, “Re-
affirmation of Prior Actions and Statements on Merit Pay” (#08-05/06-EX)

M/S (Backues/Varkey) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2714-05/FA, “Re-affirmation of Prior Actions and Statements on Merit Pay”

#08-05/06-EX – October 11, 2005

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University endorses the attached resolution, approved by the Statewide Academic Senate on September 16, 2005.

RATIONALE:  As the representative faculty body of a CSU campus, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University shares the concerns and supports the recommendations expressed in the CSU-wide resolution.   

There was no discussion.
Senator Fulgham moved to close debate.  Voting occurred and motion PASSED.

Voting on the Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2714-05/FA, “Re-affirmation of Prior Actions and Statements on Merit Pay (#08-05/06-EX) occurred and PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Senator Fulgham requested that the record show that the vote was unanimous.

5.
Resolution on Emeritus Faculty (#09-05/06-FA) 
Senator Green requested that the resolution be withdrawn.  An error in Section 540 of the Faculty Handbook was brought to the Faculty Affairs Committee’s attention by Colleen Mullery, which needs to be corrected before the resolution goes forward.

· Colleen Mullery provided further information.  One of the issues is that the entire Section 540 on Emeritus Faculty from the Faculty Handbook is included in the resolution and if the Senate passed the resolution, it would be endorsing the entire section.  There are a couple of items in the section that are not permissible because of executive order.  The most prominent one is the reference to participation in the fee waiver program; there is an executive order that limits the fee waiver program to active employees.  The suggestion was made that the Faculty Affairs Committee review the entire statement, considering that it was written at a time when more resources were available.
· It was noted that the services currently provided for in Section 540 are understood to be on an “as available” basis and that they provide support for activities that bring credit to the institution.  It would be penny wise and pound foolish to cut these services.  
· It was suggested that services should be offered “as appropriate by the department”, leaving it to the discretion of each department.

· When the topic came up last year at the Senate Executive Committee, there was discussion of how the conferring of emeritus status is handled differently, i.e., there are policies and procedures in place for conferring emeritus status.  At HSU, it has been pretty much been granted automatically to all who retired.  While it may be understood by some at HSU that privileges are offered “as resources are available”, it is not necessarily understood by everyone and can be a source of contention in terms of access to resources.  Do we want to continue the practice of having everyone automatically become emeritus?  At the least this should be considered and discussed.
One of the reasons the resolution was put forward was to bring to the floor for discussion, since that is the only way the Senate can discuss things.

· It would be good to include some sort of review at an administrative level; there are liability issues concerning what active faculty versus emeritus faculty can and can’t do.  It is not simply a matter of to what extent the resources permit.
Senator Fulgham requested that the minutes reflect that the resolution was put forward as a first reading, and not retracted.  Senator Green agreed to this.

Resolution on Emeritus Faculty
#09-05/06-FA – October 11, 2005 – First Reading

RESOLVED, that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends to the President that Section 540 of the HSU Faculty Handbook be amended as follows:

540

EMERITUS FACULTY

Any faculty member covered by the CBA for Unit 3: Faculty, who retires under the provisions of service retirement is classed as “emeritus”.  Others may be so classed by action of the Academic Senate.  The names of the faculty members attaining emeritus status are listed in the HSU Catalog and in the Faculty and Staff Directory.  All emeritus faculty are eligible for and are urged to enroll as members in the CSU and HSU Emeritus and Retired Faculty associations.

Emeritus faculty have the same rights as active faculty members for the use of university facilities and attendance at university functions.  To the extent that resources permit, these rights include, but are not limited to, the following:  participation in academic ceremonies and university social life; library borrowing privileges; access to university computer systems and media services; maintenance of E-mail accounts; application to and through the HSU Foundation for grant support; contracting with the University for teaching or other services; secretarial and technician assistance; participation in the fee waiver program; and, insofar as space allows, use of an office on campus.

Information pertaining to the emeritus faculty and the CSU and HSU Emeritus and Retired Faculty associations is to be housed on campus in the office maintained for the General Faculty and the Academic Senate.

RATIONALE:  Under present practice, faculty who were not tenured faculty members were not given the designation of “emeritus” unless specifically classed so by the Academic Senate.  The proposed change in wording would give other faculty members, such as retired lecturers, coaches and counselors the designation of “emeritus”.

· Raising issues of liability is a way of avoiding what someone doesn’t want to do.  Many emeritus faculty are volunteer employees and as such are covered by university regulations.  The attitude should be to be as supportive of emeritus faculty as possible.  Emeritus faculty should be cultivated as future donors to the university.  Emeritus faculty support the institution in different ways, including the offering of small grants to faculty.

· Department Chairs should be the decision-makers in allocation of resources.

6.
Resolution on Sabbatical Leaves (#10-05/06-FA)
M/S (Green/Backues) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Sabbatical Leaves

#10-05/06-FA – October 11, 2005

RESOLVED, that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend the following process be followed by the Professional Leave Committee:  The Professional Leave Committee will make its recommendations for sabbatical leaves to the President or the President’s designee.

RATIONALE:  The current process has the Professional Leave Committee making its recommendation on sabbatical leaves to the Provost, who then recommends to the President or President’s designee.  The President has assigned the Provost as his designee.  Thus the Provost is now recommending to himself.  The current process seems inappropriate and may be contrary to Article 27 of the CBA.
Senator Green proposed the following two friendly amendments to the resolution:

1) If the resolution passes, the attachments be forwarded with the resolution.  It was recommended that this be added as a second resolve.  This was accepted as friendly.

2) Change the wording of the first resolve to:

RESOLVED, that the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommend the following change in part of the process  followed by the Professional Leave Committee:  The Professional Leave Committee will make its recommendations for sabbatical leaves to the President or the President’s designee.

This was accepted as friendly.

Discussion of the resolution:
· There was trouble understanding the intent of the resolution.  It was explained that Ron Fritzsche had forwarded a concern, based on his understanding of the process, that the Professional Leave Committee was making its recommendations to the Provost, and the Provost, as the President’s designee, was recommending to himself.  The Faculty Affairs Committee felt that since the Professional Leave Committee is on parallel to the University Faculty Personnel Committee, its recommendation should go directly to the President.
· It was noted that the President can always change his designee; so the change in the process is purely technical.

· If the President made someone else his designee, then the Provost would be left out of the process completely, which doesn’t seem to solve the problem.

· Colleen Mullery provided further clarification.  Article 27.5-27.6 of the CBA, defines a process for the Professional Leave Committee to submit a recommendation to the appropriate administrator and for the department to provide a recommendation to the appropriate administrator.  The appropriate administrator is defined as the Dean of the college.  The appropriate administrator would then make a recommendation to the Provost.  This was the initial recommendation made by Ron Fritzsche in his request to the Faculty Affairs Committee last year.   The Faculty Affairs Committee has a concern that the Professional Leave Committee is analogous to the UFPC and shouldn’t be reporting a College Dean.  Article 15 of the CBA which deals with the University Faculty Personnel Committee however clearly has two tracks and has made this distinction.  The Article on Sabbatical Leaves just refers to “appropriate administrator” and “President”.
· Should the President’s designee be eliminated?  Would that solve the problem?

· Concern was expressed that the change would remove the current check and balance in place.

· This needs to go through the Provost’s Council for review with a university-wide perspective.  The appropriate administrator referred to in CBA 25.5 and 25.6 is the same appropriate administrator; which seems to be the College Dean.
· This needs to go back to the Faculty Affairs Committee for clarification.  The reality is that it goes to the Dean.  Changing the language as it now stands is not looked upon favorably; the recommendation needs to go through Academic Affairs, and not just straight to the president.  The language as it stands now reflects current circumstances and we shouldn’t be deciding policy solely on that.  It needs to be determined who the appropriate administrator – is it the Provost or the College Dean?  It may not be appropriate for the Professional Leave Committee to making their recommendation to a College Dean.
· The resolution should be voted against and there is no need for it to go back to the Faculty Affairs Committee.  The system is not flawed and the only change being proposed is semantic. 

· It would be better to send it back to the Faculty Affairs Committee to make sure that the current procedure isn’t flawed.  Putting a title on the correct administrator would help, so that they would not be named as the President’s designee.

· The Professional Leave Committee reviews applications from all Colleges; making recommendations back to individual College Deans does not make sense.  Someone with a broader view, like the Provost, makes more sense.  It would be better to vote against the resolution than send it back to the Faculty Affairs Committee.  
· There isn’t reference to the “President’s designee” in the documentation provided, so perhaps that language should be taken out and the recommendations should be forwarded to the President for a decision.
· It was noted that in the CBA, the definition of the term President and “President’s designee” is synonymous.

· The Provost needs to see recommendations for Sabbatical Leaves to provide a university-wide perspective, so the resolution should be voted against.
M/S (Fulgham/Yarnall) to close debate.  Voting occurred and PASSED with 1 No vote and 1 Abstention.

Voting on the Resolution on Sabbatical Leaves (#10-05/06-FA) as amended occurred.  Senator Fulgham requested a hand vote.  The resolution FAILED with 1 Yes vote, 22 No votes and 1 Abstention.
M/S/P (Fulgham/Haag) to suspend the rules and adjourn the meeting early.  

M/S/P (Fulgham/Varkey) to adjourn.  Meeting adjourned at 5:30 p.m.

It was suggested that faculty wishing to attend the open forum be encouraged to come around 5:30, since there may be times when the meeting business will be finished early.



















